“Was Reincarnation Ever in
the Bible?”
I have a question about reincarnation. My father recently read
this book called Many Lives, Many Masters by Dr. Brian Weiss.
It is about a psychiatrist who explored the past lives of one
of his patients through hypnotic regression.
In the third chapter he claims that reincarnation was in the
Bible but was later removed. I quote from the book:
“There were indeed references to reincarnation in the Old and
New Testaments. In A.D. 325 the Roman emperor Constantine the
Great, along with his mother, Helena, had deleted references
to reincarnation contained in the New Testament. The Second
Council of Constantinople meeting in A.D. 553, confirmed this
action and declared the concept of reincarnation a heresy.”
(p. 35-36)
Is this true?
I would like to answer two issues in your e-mail. The first is
about past-lives regression through hypnosis. Our friends at
the Watchman Fellowship have a MOST interesting article by
their director, James Walker, called “The Day I Hypnotized a
Reincarnated Prospector.” The point was to demonstrate to a
Dallas Seminary class the powerfully deceptive nature of the
cults and the occult. I highly recommend this article:
www.watchman.org/na/chair10.htm
Secondly, concerning your question about reincarnation being
excised from the Bible. Similar to what your father found in
the book he read, a section of Shirley MacLaine’s book Out on
a Limb records these comments from her New Age mentor, David:
“The theory of reincarnation is recorded in the Bible. But

the proper interpretations were struck from it during an
Ecumenical Council meeting of the Catholic Church in
Constantinople sometime around 553 A.D, called the Council of
Nicea. The Council members voted to strike those teachings
from the Bible in order to solidify Church control.” [New
York: Bantam Books, 1983, pp. 234-5.]
Dr. Paul R. Eddy, Associate Professor of Theology at Bethel
College in St. Paul, Minnesota, responds:
“In response to this claim, we must begin by pointing out a
few basic historical inaccuracies. First, The Council of
Nicea, the first of the seven Ecumenical councils, took place
in 325 A.D. It was concerned with the teachings of Arius and
their implications for a correct understanding of the person
of Jesus Christ. The documents from this Council offer no
evidence that the topic of reincarnation ever came up for
discussion, let alone that it was condemned and removed from
the Bible. No doubt this claim means to refer, rather, to the
fifth Ecumenical Council, held in 553–the Council of
Constantinople. The primary purpose of this Council was to
ease the tensions in the Church caused by the Council of
Chalcedon 100 years previous. Again, there is no evidence
whatsoever that the idea of reincarnation was ever discussed,
let alone condemned and purged from the Bible. What the
reincarnationists are probably referring to here is the
condemnation of Origenism, which included belief in the preexistence of the soul. This should not, however, be confused
with the notions of the karmic cycle of reincarnation. This
is clear from Origen’s own words on this matter when he
writes of “the dogma of transmigration, which is foreign to
the Church of God not handed down by the Apostles, nor
anywhere set forth in the Scriptures.” Other early
theologians, including Irenaeus, Tertullian, and Gregory of
Nyssa, also explicitly rejected the idea of reincarnation.
Another problem with this theory is the fact that manuscripts
of the Bible exist dating back to the third century. For

example, the Bodmer Papyri (dated around 200-225), the
Chester Beatty Papyri (dated around 200-250), Codex Vaticanus
(dated around 325-350), and Codex Sinaiticus (dated around
340) are all documents written centuries prior to the 533
Council, and none of them reveal any supposed
reincarnationist teachings that were removed from later
editions of the Bible! Beyond this, it is known that the core
canon of the Bible was essentially recognized and
acknowledged throughout the orthodox Church as early as the
late second and early third centuries, as evidenced by the
list contained in the Muratorian Fragment (dated around 170).
All of this points towards the impossibility of a
conspiratorial purgation of the doctrine of reincarnation–or
any other doctrine for that matter–from the Bible during any
of
the
Ecumenical
Councils.”
[www.focusonthefaulty.com/Pages/reincarnation.html]
I hope you can see that the burden of proof is on the
reincarnationists to show us those supposed Biblical passages
supporting reincarnation! The idea that the original versions
of the Bible containing teachings on reincarnation were all
confiscated and burned–another fantasy floating around these
days–is merely that, a fantasy. There is no evidence for any
myth of reincarnation taught in the Bible, either past or
present. Hebrews 9:27 nails that coffin shut: “It is appointed
unto man to die once, and after that comes judgment.”
Hope this helps!
Sue Bohlin

